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Board Meeting Agenda 
 

Russ Baggerly, Director 
Mary Bergen, Director 
Bill Hicks, Director 

Pete Kaiser, Director 
James Word, Director 

 
 

CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
Meeting to be held at the 

Casitas Board Room 
Off the main lobby 
1055 Ventura Ave. 

Oak View, CA 93022 
September 27, 2017 @ 3:00 P.M. 

 
Right to be heard:  Members of the public have a right to address the Board directly on any 
item of interest to the public which is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Board.  The 
request to be heard should be made immediately before the Board's consideration of the item. 
No action shall be taken on any item not appearing on the agenda unless the action is 
otherwise authorized by subdivision (b) of ¶54954.2 of the Government Code and except that 
members of a legislative body or its staff may briefly respond to statements made or questions 
posed by persons exercising their public testimony rights under section 54954.3 of the 
Government Code. 

 
 
1. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
     
2. General Manager comments. 
 
3. Board of Director comments.   
 
4. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 
5. Consent Agenda 
  

a. Minutes from the September 13, 2017 meeting. 
b. Ratification of a day of service for President Baggerly’s meeting 

with Micelania Johnson on September 7th. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Consent Agenda. 
 
6. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 9/07/17 - 

9/20/17. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving report. 
 
 



2 
 

 
7. Request of Mr. and Mrs. Martin to reverse their over allocation penalty in 

the amount of $7,950. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion to approve or deny request 
 
8. Request of Ms. Tickell to reverse an over allocation penalty in the amount 

of $5,870.   
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion to approve or deny request 
 
9. Recommend the board rescind their previous approval of a purchase 

order to EH Wachs in the amount of $64,570.32 and approve a purchase 
order to Pres-Tech Equipment Company in the amount of $50,375.33  for 
the purchase of a trailer mounted valve exerciser system. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 
 
10. Resolution authorizing the General Manager to approve up to $60,000 in 

additional asphalt paving work during Fiscal Year 2017-18. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Resolution 
 
11. Information Items: 
 

a. Finance Committee Minutes. 
b. Recreation Committee Minutes. 
c. Update on Human Resources. 
d. Investment Report. 

 
12. Closed Session 
 

CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – EXISTING LITIGATION 
(Subdivision (a) of Section 54956.9 
Name of Case: Paula Suzanne Taylor v. Casitas Municipal Water District; 
Stephen E. Wickstrum and DOES 1 through 10, inclusive. 
Civil Action No. 2:16-cv-7864-BRO-E. 

 
13. Adjournment. 
 

If you require special accommodations for attendance at or participation in 
this meeting, please notify our office 24 hours in advance at (805) 649-
2251, ext. 113.  (Govt. Code Section 54954.1 and 54954.2(a). 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 
Board Meeting Held 
September 13, 2017 

 
A meeting of the Board of Directors was held September 13, 2017 at the Casitas 
Municipal Water District located at 1055 Ventura Ave. in Oak View, California. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. Directors Baggerly, Word, Hicks, 
Bergen and Kaiser were present. Also present were Steve Wickstrum, General 
Manager, Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the Board, and Attorney, John Mathews.  
There were five staff members and nine members of the public in attendance.  
President Baggerly led the group in the flag salute. 

  
 
1. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
 

William Weirick, Mayor Pro Tem for the City of Ojai spoke as an individual 
council regarding SB 229 that is believed to be signed into law on October 15th 
and go into effect January 1, 2018.  The bill is regarding connection fees or 
capacity charges for accessory dwelling units. The City Ojai is not requiring will 
serve letters and report to the board that we all need to look at our ordinances to 
be in compliance with state law. 
     
2. General Manager comments. 
 
 Mr. Wickstrum reported on progress in the Ojai System.  Approximately 
2,400 meters have been installed.  We are finding a lot of things that will need 
correction in the future. There have been a few issues where the contractor 
forgot to turn on the angle stop and we have talked to the contractor about those.  
We have found a lot of schedule 40 PVC service laterals in the system.  When 
you put wrenches on it they tend to snap and break.  Last week and this week we  
had a leak detection firm out there looking for leaks.  We don’t have too many 
weeping.  Pipes on the Ojai system have had more of the catastrophic blow outs.  
Tank inspections are in process right now.  Staff is preparing for customer billing.  
Ojai has not received a water bill since the final Golden State bills in June.  We 
are gathering in applications for service and working with their software agency 
to prepare to bill at the end of October. 
 

Ventura Water has hired Kevin Brown and we would like to invite him to 
visit myself and the board.  He is a dynamic individual and I am looking forward 
to working with him.   
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3. Board of Director comments.   
 

Director Hicks said he was sorry to hear about the death of Pat 
McPherson.  President Baggerly added we will adjourn in memory of Pat.  
Director Hicks then mentioned an article he saw in the paper where there had 
been a $10,000 bill and it went to court and the court backed up the water 
district. 
 

Director Kaiser asked staff to look into software so things don’t slip 
through the cracks with rescheduled meetings.  Mr. Wickstrum explained that the 
Recreation committee was rescheduled due to the holiday and there are a lot of 
things that happened that Friday and it was not noticed.  We will work hard at 
rescheduling and get those things accomplished. President Baggerly asked for 
an update on the HR and O & M recruitment and the policy updates. 
 
4. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 

Director Hicks reported he attended the AWA board meeting.  
 
President Baggerly reported on his interview with Michelania Johnson that 

took place on September 7.  She is writing an article on climate change and how 
it will impact the Ojai Valley for the Ojai Quarterly.  Deadline is October 2017.  I 
believe she also working on a collaboration with Kit Stoltz concerning water.  She 
is a Ojai native, a Haas Scholar, and an honors Berkeley grad of 2017.  
 

She has interviewed numerous people for the article.  John Brosamle 
recommended me for the article. The article has a two pronged focus; first, 
climate change and the local agency involvement, second, water security for our 
customers as we are independent of the State Water Project and dependent on 
rainfall only. 
 

We covered climate change difficulties for a local agency.  The options 
include mitigation of the carbon footprint and adaptation from climate change 
impacts for protection in the future. I explained that statistical stationarity is a not 
reliable any more.  We can’t rely on what has happened in the past to help us 
determine what our future may be. It’s too early in the climate change scenarios 
to tell if the southwest of California will be more drought prone, or it will be 
plagued by more intense storms bringing more flooding.  
 

We also discussed the complexities of being independent from the State 
Water Project and the need to expand our water portfolio.  Our current policies 
for the lake and distribution are functioning as designed.  The twenty-one year 
safe yield cycle is providing water for our customers.  Droughts are not short term 
phenomena, they take years to develop.  The last time Lake Casitas spilled (and 
ended the drought) was 1998 with another close call spike in 2005. We 
discussed the Recon Water Security Study.  There is lots of local water available; 
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all it takes if lots of money to develop. President Baggerly asked for the Board to 
ratify my the meeting as he was representing Casitas in his official capacity. 
 
 On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Kaiser the meeting 
was ratified as a paid meeting by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
5. Consent Agenda       ADOPTED 
  

a. Minutes from the August 23, 2017 meeting. 
b. Recommend approval of the invoice to Alliant Insurance Services, 

Inc. in the amount of $63,241.47 for the renewal of the Special 
Liability Insurance coverage effective 9/29/17 – 9/29/18. 

 
 The consent agenda was offered by Director Bergen, seconded by 
Director Hicks and adopted by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
6. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 8/18/17 - 

9/06/17.        APPROVED 
 
 Director Hick questioned the camping cancellations and Park Services 
Manager Carol Belser informed the board that our refund procedure only allows 
us to refund a credit card if it is within 120 days.  Cancellations that happen after 
120 days we have to issue a refund check back from the District.   
 

Director Hicks then questioned the payment to KCLU and Mr. Merckling 
reported that we are using various venues and different approaches to get our 
conservation messages out. 
 

Director Word asked about the GPS fee and Ms. Collins answered it is for 
the GPS for the vehicles. Director Word then asked about the side arm for the 
mower and Mr. Wickstrum stated it is a side arm extension for our current 
mower. 
 
 On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Bergen, the 
Accounts Payable Report was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
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Director Kaiser asked that the board consider item number 8 prior to 
consideration of item number 7. 

 
8. Recommend acceptance of the hydrographic survey report and ratings 

table prepared by Tetra Tech and direct staff to us the accepted ratings 
table going forward.       APPROVED 

 
 Neil Cole presented the report explaining that the report found there is 
less water in the lake than based on the bureau study.  Most of that does not 
appear to be attributable to siltation in the lake.  Some of the roads barely had a 
dusting on them.  The reason for the difference is methodology.  The Bureau 
surveyed with land dry.  The current one used multi beam sonar and LIDAR for 
land portion.  There are advantages for both techniques.  Ultimately, it does not 
change much, we were in stage 3 before and we remain in stage 3 now.   The 
recommendation is to use the new ratings table to be more conservative and 
perhaps review the supply and demand study. We may want to wait until the 
drought is over to do that. 
 

Bert Rapp with Ventura River Water District said he was glad you did this 
study.  I had thought it was a waste of time as my thought is that the Bureau of 
Reclamation used the best available technology with margin of error in this report 
they are within a half percent.  He suggested you take the results of the study 
and round down to the nearest 500 af.   
 

William Weirick suggested that a lot of beach communities want to buy 
sand.  Mr. Wickstrum explained that there it is difficult to find the need and there 
are issues with disruption of habitat.  Director Bergen added it is sild, not sand. 
 

Angelo Spandrio reviewed the data and composed plots of the lake 
elevation from the old and new data.  The plots agree with each other.  Shape 
and general trends are in agreement.  If it is due to sediment or measurement 
difference, I don’t think that really matters.  The net result is there is a difference 
in volume of water in the lake.  He researched other reservoirs and discovered 
the same trend in charts and shapes.   
 
 On the motion of Director Bergen, seconded by Director Hicks, the above 
recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
  
7. Recommend acceptance of the Annual Water Allocation Report and 

continue with the allocation policy adopted June 8, 2016.  
Approved as modified 
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In 2016, the board agreed to authorize 10 af of water for sale for new or 
additional water allocation needs.  We sold 4.65 af in the past year.  As part of 
the agreement, we said we would come back and to the board and recommend 
continuing with the ten af per year.  There is not a lot of growth in this area. 
 

Director Baggerly suggested reducing it to five af since we only sold 4.65 
last year and there is a demand reduction moratorium of new hookups in stage 3. 
Director Bergen countered that ten af is not very much water given everything. 
Director Hick suggested leaving it at ten and not create a run on the bank.  Mr. 
Wickstrum added that last year at this time we had no idea we would be taking 
on Ojai.  There may be some projects in the Ojai system and Mr. Cole added 
there are some ag customers who have expressed interest and a development in 
Ojai. 
 

Director Kaiser added he does not like to send contradictory messages to 
the public.  We are in a Drought; the lake is at 39%.  The hydrographic study and 
it says there is about a 14,000 af difference.  That being the case, to continue the 
same idea we had a year ago seems to undermine the intent of what this board 
is trying to achieve.  This threshold can be adjusted every year.  It makes sense 
and is logical to not provide contradictory decisions and I am in favor of bringing 
it down to five af.   
 

Director Bergen mentioned revisiting the leak and allocation penalty and 
would like to get the board to revisit the ag penalty.  Want to have an incentive 
but not drive people out of business. She asked that the Water Resources 
committee consider that. 
 

Scott Van der Kar spoke regarding his over allocations and his desire to 
be a part of the solution. They paid $26,000 in penalties.  This is our business, 
farming, our livelihood but do not know if it is our future.  I know we are all in a 
difficult position.  I am here to apologize; I did not want to go over my allocation.  
We have three meters and I missed all three letters with the 2,000% increase.  
What’s done is done and I would like to present to you in my apology some 
rational behind it.  I have a mobile irrigation lab test report from our orchards 
showing we have decreased irrigation and are under irrigating.  It was suggested 
that Mr. Van der Kar be invited to attend a water resources committee meeting to 
consider possibilities that Director Bergen may have been discussing. 
 

Bert Rapp added that the run on the bank brings people out in the 
woodwork who are not really ready and they just burn up hours of staff time to 
process will serve letters.  The amount you set will affect us.  We get about two 
dwelling units every two or three years.  If there is a moratorium in the wind, all 
these people start calling.  If you wanted to do a ten percent reduction round it 
down to eight.  If you go to five, it will create a panic.  He strongly urged the 
board  to keep it at ten but maybe lower to eight or nine. 
 



6 
 

 Director Kaiser moved to reduce the allocations to five acre feet for this 
time period.  The motion was seconded by Director Baggerly and passed by the 
following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: Hicks, Word 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
9. Discussion regarding Quagga Mussels and Invasive Species 
 

a. Resolution for application to the Quagga/Zebra Mussel Infestation 
Prevention Grant Program administered by the State of California 
Department of Parks and Recreation, Division of Boating and 
Waterways in the amount of $89,380.30.  ADOPTED 

 
The resolution was offered by Director Kaiser, seconded by Director 

Bergen and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
b. Quagga Ad Hoc Committee Report from Director Russ Baggerly and 

Director Pete Kaiser with Recommendations for Action. 
 

i. Based upon the threats imposed by migrating Quagga 
Mussels toward the District, Lake Casitas and its water 
treatment and distribution facilities, the Quagga Mussel Ad 
Hoc Committee should become a standing committee of the 
Board and meet at least once per month until further notice. 

APPROVED 
 

Director Word suggested changing the name to invasive species. 
 
On the motion of Director Kaiser, seconded by Director Hicks, the 

board approved a standing committee on invasive species by the following roll 
call vote: 

 
AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 

 
 

ii. Recommend that the Board of Directors set a six week date 
for the completion of the CMWD Quagga Mussel Rapid 
Response Plan with a report made to the Board no later than 
October 25, 2017.     APPROVED 
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On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Kaiser, the 
above recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 

 
AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 

iii. Recommend that the Committee review United’s responses 
to the Public Records Act Request (PRA) made by CMWD 
on August 30, 2017 and have the Committee report the 
findings to the board.    APPROVED 
 

On the motion of Director Bergen, seconded by Director Hicks, the 
above recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 
AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 

 
iv. Based on the information received from the PRA, the 

Committee could recommend to the Board of Directors 
which defensive actions should be taken to defend CMWD 
against the movement of Quagga Mussels in both the Santa 
Clara and the Ventura Rivers.   Rejected 

 
 

On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Kaiser, item 
iv was rejected and items v and vi were approved by the following 
roll call vote: 
 
AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 

v. Invite a contingent from United Water Conservation District 
to meet with the Quagga Mussel Ad Hoc Committee so that 
collaborative efforts can be entertained by both agencies to 
effectively eliminate this invasive species from the nearby 
Santa Clara River Watershed.   APPROVED 

 
vi. Work with UWCD to expedite state and federal agency 

support and/or approvals for actions necessary to 
successfully eliminate Quagga Mussels in a timely manner. 

APPROVED 
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10. Recommendation to approve Change Order 1 and authorize the general 
manager to sign the change order in the amount of $26,339.16 for 
additional work on the Ojai Water Meter Replacement project, 
Specification 17-394.      APPROVED 

 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Word, the above 

recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
11. Resolution setting a public hearing for consideration of an ordinance to 

authorize an adjustment of 5% to Board of Director’s compensation. 
           ADOPTED 
 
 The resolution was offered by Director Hicks, seconded by Director 
Bergen and adopted by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
12. Information Items: 
 

a. Executive Committee Minutes. 
b. Water Resources Committee Minutes. 
c. Water Consumption Report. 
d. CFD No. 2013-1 (Ojai) Monthly Cost Analysis. 
e. Investment Report. 

 
The information items were offered by Director Word, seconded by 
Director Hicks and approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
13. Adjournment. 
 
 President Baggerly adjourned the meeting at 4:31 p.m. in memory of Pat 
McPherson who lived to see his dream completed. 
 
 
      ______________________________ 
      Bill Hicks, Secretary 
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MEMORANDUM 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

TO:   Board of Directors 

From:  Michael Flood – Assistant General Manager 

RE: Purchase of Pacific Tek Trailer-Mounted Valve Exerciser System (PV100-
PT1000-D1HW-T) 

Date:   September 20, 2017 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

RECOMMENDATION: 

• Recommend that the Board rescind approval of the unexecuted E.H. Wachs purchase 
order of a trailer-mounted valve operation and maintenance system which was 
approved at the July 12, 2017 Board meeting. 

• Recommend the Board approve a purchase order to Pres-Tech Equipment Company 
for the purchase of a Pacific Tek trailer-mounted valve exerciser system (PV100-
PT1000-D1HW-T) in the amount of $ 50,375.33. This purchase is funded in the FY 
2017-2018 capital budget at $65,000 (GL# 11-5- 50-5911-00). 

 
BACKGROUND: 
 
 CMWD is improving its preventive maintenance of underground assets by implementing a 
new valve operation and maintenance standard operating program. The key component of 
this system is the implementation of a trailer mounted valve maintenance system. This 
system contains a hydraulic valve operator mounted on an extended reach arm, vacuum with 
100 gallon spoils holding tank, and a 3,000 psi high pressure washer with a 60 gallon water 
tank. This system reduces manual labor and potential injuries as a result of strenuous and 
repetitive tasks. Also, system is controlled through a high-tech wireless module that controls 
torque being applied to valves that will greatly reduce the potential of valves being broken 
due to over torque, which is extremely common in manual operations. The controller also 
provides the capability to collect data for multiple parameters. 
 
 Staff reviewed the original purchase and is recommending the purchase of the Pacific Tek 
system instead due to its lower cost, equivalent operating capabilities, and smaller footprint 
that will assist with operating in the more confined locations of the newly acquired Ojai water 
system. 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
FROM: NEIL COLE, PRINCIPAL CIVIL ENGINEER 
SUBJECT: AUTHORIZE THE GENERAL MANAGER TO APPROVE UP TO $60,000 IN 

ADDITIONAL ASPHALT PAVING WORK DURING FISCAL YEAR 2017-18  
DATE: SEPTEMBER 19, 2017 
 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to approve up to 
$60,000 in additional asphalt paving work during Fiscal Year 2017-18. 
 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION: 
 
The Board of Directors awarded the annual paving project to BSN Construction, Inc. in the 
amount of $40,914 at the August 23, 2017 meeting.  At the meeting the board was requested 
to also authorize up to a $60,000 in asphalt paving work during this fiscal year.  The Board 
was unclear as to whether this meant up to an additional $60,000 above the $40,914 award 
amount or if this was for a total of $60,000 including the $40,914 award amount.   
 
The request is for authorization for up to an additional $60,000, bringing the total potential 
contract amount to $100,914.  Even this may not be enough to cover all of the asphalt patch 
work required this year.  With the acquisition of the Ojai system, Casitas has experienced an 
average of 2-3 leaks per week.  Each of the leak repairs requires timely asphalt patching.  It is 
hoped that the number of leaks will slow down at some point.  
 
$55,000 was included in the FY 2017-18 Budget for this work.  This estimate was based on 
previous year’s patching requirements before the acquisition of the Ojai system.  It is 
recommended that the portion of the work related to the Ojai System be included as part of 
the Community Facilities District 2013-01 (Ojai) bond proceeds. 
 
This project is Categorically Exempt from CEQA under Section 15301 (c). 



 CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 
 
 
 

RESOLUTION TO INCREASE MAXIMUM CONTRACT AMOUNT 
 ASPHALT WORK PROJECT 

SPECIFICATION 17-395 
 

WHEREAS, the District awarded a construction contract to provide asphalt work at 
various locations for a maximum amount of $40,914 at the August 23, 2017 meeting, and 

 
WHEREAS, the construction of the Asphalt Work Project is required by Casitas’ 

encroachment permits issued by the City, County and State, and 
 
WHEREAS, the encroachments permits require the pavement to be repaired in a timely 

fashion 
 

WHEREAS, the number of asphalt patches has increased since the award and is likely 
to continue to increase. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of the Casitas 
Municipal Water District as follows: 
 

1.                          1. That the Board of Directors hereby authorizes the General Manager to approve 
change orders for asphalt patching work totaling a maximum of $60,000, bringing the 
maximum contract amount up to $100,914. 
 
 

ADOPTED this 27th day of September, 2017. 
 
 

____________________________________ 
Russ Baggerly, President 
Casitas Municipal Water District 

ATTEST: 
 
_______________________________________ 
Bill Hicks, Secretary 
Casitas Municipal Water District 
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

MINUTES 
Finance Committee 

 
DATE:    September 19, 2017 
TO:         Board of Directors 
FROM:  General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
Re:    Finance Committee Meeting of September 15, 2017, at 1000 hours. 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.    

Director Peter Kaiser and Director Jim Word 
 General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 Assistant General Manager, Michael Flood 
 Accounting Manager/Treasurer, Denise Collin 
 
 Public:  Dennis Connor, Rebecca Tickell, Ron Martin 

 
2. Public Comments.  None. 

 
3. Board/Management comments. 

Director Kaiser commented on the thumbs down in the Ojai Valley News regarding Casitas’ 
action to replace water meters. 
 
The General Manager informed the Committee of the direction to solicit bids for truck purchases 
and staff may ask the Board for a change in the manufacturer of the valve trailer.   

 
4. Review of the Financial Statements for July 2017. The Committee was informed that there is a 

delay in finalizing FY 2016-17 books due to additional accruals in June that are associated with 
the Ojai water system acquisition.  The miscellaneous revenue is associated with the State Water 
Project refunds that are distributed between Casitas, United, and Ventura.  

 
5. Review of the July 2017 Consumption Report. 

The Committee commented on the continued low level of water consumption for July 2017 that is 
attributed to Ventura’s change in operation, restoration of groundwater basins and continued 
conservation by direct customers. 
 

6. Request from Curtis Johnson regarding a leak and over allocation penalties totaling 
$505.00. 
The Committee deferred this discussion to a future Finance Committee meeting when Mr. 
Johnson can represent his case.   
 

7. Request from Dennis Connor regarding a leak and over allocation penalties totaling 
$745.00. 
The Committee deferred this discussion to a future Finance Committee meeting when Mr. Connor 
can represent his case.   
 

8. Request from Rebecca Tickell regarding a leak and over allocation penalties totaling 
$5,870.00.  
Rebecca Tickell represented that she had experienced a water leak in the driveway to her 
property.  Staff was directed to prepare additional information regarding this case and moved to 
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the Board of Directors for a final determination. 
 

9. Request from Ron Martin regarding a leak and over allocation penalties totaling $7,950.00.  
Ron Martin represented that he had experienced a water leak from a private fire hydrant, 
underneath the concrete in the driveway. Staff was directed to prepare additional information 
regarding this case and moved to the Board of Directors for a final determination. 
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

MINUTES 
Recreation Committee 

 
DATE:   August 7, 2017 
TO:        Board of Directors 
FROM:   General Manager, Steven E. Wickstrum 
Re:   Committee Meeting of August 7, 2017 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.    

Director Bill Hicks 
Director Pete Kaiser  

 Steve Wickstrum, General Manager  
 Carol Belser, Park Services Manager 
 Joe Evans, Division Officer  
  

2. Public Comments.  None.  
 

3. Board/Management Comments. 
Director Kaiser commented on the speed bumps placed in the exit lane of the Main Gate and a 
suggestion for improved lighting and signage for the exit lane.  Joe Evans informed the Committee 
that the speed bumps are effective in reducing vehicle speeds to 5 miles per hour, a safety issue 
and results in effective operation of the one-way tire spikes. 
 
Director Hicks commented on the astrology night event with a good turn out, but the telescope was 
difficult to wait and see the object. 
 
Carol Belser commented that several dead trees were removed from Camp A and activity in the 
application of a grant to fund public information concerning quagga. 

 
4. Discussion regarding animals in the park. 

Carol Belser reported that in her review of Ordinance 17-01 there is satisfactory coverage 
regarding animals in the park.  No further action.  
 

5. Discussion regarding the Bail Schedule.  
Carol Belser presented that the bail schedule has not been updated since 2006 and that further 
consideration be made to update the bail schedule.  Staff will develop a new bail schedule for 
consideration by the Committee and Board. 
 

6. Review of Incidents and Comments. 
Joe Evans updated the Committee on the customer interactions. 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
FROM: STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
SUBJECT: HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATE 
DATE: SEPTEMBER 21, 2017 
 

 
President Baggerly requested an update on recruitments and staff progress to update the 
policies and procedures. 
 
Recruitments: 
 
There are numerous positions that are in various stages of the recruitment process.    The 
status can change on a daily basis. Further information will be shared publically when it is 
appropriate to do so. 
 
Operations & Maintenance Manager – First interviews conducted this week. 
 
Distribution Foreman – Position filled. 
 
Treatment Plant Operator – In process, interviews conducted. 
 
Utility Worker – applications under review for selection. 
 
Distribution Technicians – applications under review with new Distribution Foreman being 
involved in the selection process. 
 
E & M Systems Specialist – Analysis of the specific needs has been completed and 
modifications are in process to the job description.  
 
Water Quality Specialist – This is a new position and the draft job description is under review. 
 
Watershed Coordinator – Position is posted and advertised. 
 
Human Resources Manager – Job Description completed.  Position is posted and advertised. 
 
Policies and Procedures: 
 
The updates to policies and procedures will be the initial focus of the incoming Human 
Resources Manager who will work with Liebert Cassidy Whitmore on the development and 
implementation of those procedures and involve the union when appropriate. 



   CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT

TREASURER'S MONTHLY REPORT OF INVESTMENTS

09/20/17

 

Type of Date of Adjusted Current Rate of Date of % of Days to

Invest Institution CUSIP Maturity Cost Mkt Value Interest Deposit Portfolio Maturity

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EGZW8 10/25/2024 $833,918 $816,914 2.014% 10/25/2016 3.91% 2555

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 31331VWN2 4/13/2026 $911,788 $873,122 1.901% 5/9/2016 4.17% 3083

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFK71 3/9/2026 $852,906 $833,078 2.790% 3/28/2016 3.98% 3049

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFYH4 2/8/2027 $1,014,182 $994,430 3.000% 3/24/2016 4.75% 3378

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EGWD 9/29/2027 $694,629 $675,094 2.354% 11/17/2016 3.23% 3609

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A3DL 9/8/2023 $1,575,863 $1,527,345 1.486% 10/13/2016 7.30% 2148

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313379EE5 6/14/2019 $1,361,535 $1,353,659 1.625% 10/3/2012 6.47% 624

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A0EN 12/10/2021 $536,340 $520,545 1.107% 5/9/2016 2.49% 1520

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5R35 6/13/2025 $764,505 $742,742 2.875% 2/19/2016 3.55% 2783

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313383YJ4 9/8/2023 $466,725 $444,507 1.203% 7/14/2016 2.12% 2148

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5VW6 7/10/2025 $1,024,094 $1,022,770 2.360% 5/10/2017 4.89% 2810

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130AIXJ2 6/14/2024 $927,897 $881,098 2.875% 8/2/2016 4.21% 2424

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3133XFKF 6/11/2021 $643,869 $636,395 5.625% 1/16/2013 3.04% 1341

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EABA 11/17/2017 $1,005,799 $1,006,380 5.125% 1/3/2012 4.81% 57

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EADB 1/13/2022 $674,904 $678,316 2.375% 9/8/2014 3.24% 1553

*TB Federal National Assn 31315P2J7 5/1/2024 $796,244 $758,292 1.721% 5/1/2016 3.62% 2381

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0ZR 9/6/2024 $1,474,099 $1,434,702 2.625% 5/25/2016 6.86% 2506

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0K3 4/24/2026 $2,528,915 $2,454,400 2.125% 5/25/2016 11.73% 3094

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828JE1 7/15/2018 $1,140,016 $1,154,398 1.375% 7/6/2010 5.52% 295

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828MF 1/15/2020 $1,140,484 $1,174,807 1.375% 11/18/2015 5.62% 835

*TB US Treasury Note 912828WE 11/15/2023 $768,283 $799,127 2.750% 12/13/2013 3.82% 2215

Accrued Interest $136,648

Total in Gov't Sec. (11-00-1055-00&1065) $21,136,997 $20,918,770 99.98%

Total Certificates of Deposit: (11.13506) $0 $0 0.00%

** LAIF as of:  (11-00-1050-00) N/A $452 $452 0.92% Estimated 0.00%

*** COVI as of: (11-00-1060-00) N/A $2,879 $2,879 0.88% Estimated 0.01%

TOTAL FUNDS INVESTED $21,140,328 $20,922,101 100.00%

Total Funds Invested last report $21,148,572 $21,132,423

Total Funds Invested 1 Yr. Ago $19,212,521 $19,409,771

**** CASH IN BANK (11-00-1000-00) EST. $8,451 $8,451

CASH IN Western Asset Money Market $5 $5 0.19%

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS $21,148,784 $20,930,557

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS 1 YR AGO $24,783,174 $24,980,424

*CD CD - Certificate of Deposit

*TB TB - Federal Treasury Bonds or Bills 

** Local Agency Investment Fund 

*** County of Ventura Investment Fund

Estimated interest rate, actual not due at present time.

**** Cash in bank

No investments were made pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 53601, Section 53601.1 

and subdivision (i) Section 53635 of the Government Code.

All investments were made in accordance with the Treasurer's annual statement of 

investment policy.
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